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The Hiawatha City Council met in special session in the Hiawatha Conference Room D on the upper level of City Hall on April 7, 2014. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, and Dick Olson.  Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; City Engineer, John Bender; Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter. Guests: Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineers and Gazette Reporter John Schweitzer.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding a Petition to Cease Construction and Remove Existing Wall in Front of the Property Located at 502 North Center Point Road as Submitted by Bill Bennett
During the April 2, 2014 regular meeting, Bill Bennett of 502 North Center Point Road addressed council during the 3-minute section of the agenda regarding the retaining wall/shielding wall in front of his property located at 502 North Center Point Road.  Bennett submitted a letter to council and email correspondence to City staff and council stating his concerns, prior to the April 2nd meeting.
Following the April 2nd meeting, Bill Bennett submitted a petition dated April 3, 2014, asking City Council to cease construction and remove all existing components of the fence and barrier wall extending above the grade of the sidewalk.

City Engineer, John Bender displayed a copy of the concept plan with landscaping and provided the following information providing a reasonable compromise as to the city’s needs of a retaining wall/fence to support infrastructure and Bill Bennett needs for visualization:

The concept plan shows a fill wall along portions of the west side of North Center Point Road where the sidewalk is as high as three (3) feet on one (1) side, the back of the wall is six (6) to seven (7) feet high, and four (4) feet high on the street side.  The wall is stone block and holds the sidewalk up.  

Bender displayed a map and showed council how the wall would be located in front of other properties along with Bennett’s’ property.  Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineering was present to participate in discussion.

A public information meeting was held on the Town Center Improvements project where concept plans were shown presenting the wall as a retaining wall with fence.  Bill Bennett attended the public meeting and raised no concerns at the time.  The wall was originally presented as a screening wall and Freeze who owns the neighboring property to Bennett’s requested the City put in a wall that blocked sound.
Bender said the retaining wall was needed for stabilization of the dirt and elevation to the street. The wall/fence is needed to provide a safe area along the raised sidewalk and to eliminate someone from falling.

Council Member, Marty Bruns questioned the necessity of installing a wall that created a visual barrier in front of a business.  Bruns said the information provided in the packet stated the retaining wall/fence system was the cheaper option.

Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineering explained staff looked at other decorative fences and they were fairly expensive.

Council Member, Marty Bruns commented a retaining wall installed to ground level with a chain link fence on top would solve Bennett’s problem.

Council Member, Bob Wheeler questioned whether Bennett signed off on the wall because his letter referenced that he signed off on something.  Mike Dufoe stated there was no agreement for the fence; the only agreements were for a temporary easement during construction and storm sewer easement.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked why the fence couldn’t be extended in the other direction if Bennett felt the City was only covering his business.  City Engineer, John Bender stated the cost to extend the wall is approximately $2,500 and extension of the wall would create a low spot; there is no need for a retaining wall further down the street because it was at ground level.

Council Member, Dennis Norton agreed with Marty Bruns the wall shouldn’t create a visual barrier.

Council Member, Dick Olson felt the sketch showing the wall provided a more pleasant alternative for passing traffic.  Council Member, Dennis Norton agreed the sketch was the way to go.  Bender stated the wall shown in the sketch was two and a half (2 ½) to three (3) feet at its highest point.

Council and City staff discussed installing a treated metal fence with a pattern option along the top. Mayor Theis suggested including an (H) for Hiawatha designed into the fence.  Council Member, Marty Bruns said he would like to see cost information as more discussion at the next council meeting before he agrees to approve the new decorative fence design.

Mayor Theis asked Mike Dufoe to work on a cost estimate for the new fence design and have it ready for the April 16th regular meeting for council consideration.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding the Installation of Two (2) Irrigation Systems for the East and West Sides of North Center Point Road
Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa obtained two (2) proposals from Fleming Irrigation of Cedar Rapids as follows:

· North Center Point Road Irrigation System for the East Side of the street – proposal to install an automatic irrigation system for lawn and landscape areas in city right of way in the amount of $55,740.

· North Center Point Road Irrigation System for the West Side of the street – proposal to install an automatic irrigation system for lawn and landscape areas in city right of way in the amount of $44,800.

· Total cost for the irrigation systems for the east and west side of the street is approximately $101,000.  

City Engineer, John Bender explained Rod Jasa did the leg work to get a starting point for the irrigation systems.  Bender displayed the irrigation design plans and showed council the areas where the systems would be located.  Bender stated the irrigation systems would cover approximately 1,500 feet which is a quarter mile or more.  The proposals include the east and west sides of North Center Point Road north of Stamy Road.  Bender said irrigation is already installed up to a portion of Stamy Road because McGrath and Culvers already put systems of their own in.
Bender stated the cost to irrigate the whole stretch of North Center Point Road is $160,000 so staff took a look at the undeveloped areas that didn’t need irrigation and excluded those from the design plan.  Bender said staff is trying to get closer to budgeted dollars in the amount of $60,000 using Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) dollars.
Bender explained if the orange tubes with tracers are not installed under the driveways the City will have to put them in which is reflected within the option page.  The City has a 12 inch main running along the street and could hook on anywhere.
Council Member, Bob Wheeler felt the expense to install the irrigation systems is a waste of taxpayer money.  Wheeler distributed a chart showing the City’s irrigation usage from 2010 through 2013.  Wheeler said the expenses in the chart were minor but the overall picture of $160,000 is “irresponsible spending.”
Council Member, Bob Rampulla made note of McGraths and Culvers having to pay to put in their own irrigation systems. Rampulla felt if the City would install the irrigation system in front of other businesses we are subsidizing those businesses when others already paid to install their own irrigation systems without the assistance of the City.  Rampulla said he would ask for reimbursement from the City if he was in the same situation.

Council Member, Dick Olson stated it didn’t serve a purpose to water portions of North Center Point Road and end up with patches of green areas and brown outs on the undeveloped properties.  Olson said he was okay with the irrigation systems if it made sense to do portions over a period of fiscal years.
Mayor Theis added the City shouldn’t use water on undeveloped ground or have equipment driving over driveways and irrigation systems.  Theis said staff is trying to save trees and grass along this area and an irrigation system would be to our advantage.

Council Member, Marty Bruns asked staff to show proof of cost savings between having City employees and equipment perform the work versus installing irrigation systems.  Bruns told staff to use a 20 year period to determine cost savings.  Bruns continued to state he was not impressed with irrigation systems because they get broke and the cost of maintenance is high.  Bruns felt the irrigation systems compared to the other needs in the CIP that are getting taken off the list, didn’t make sense.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla pointed out the need for the irrigation system would vary depending on how dry the weather is each year.

Council Member, Bob Wheeler said he was okay with watering to get the grass established but to water to keep the grass green is ridicules.  Wheeler stated the money for the irrigation systems could be applied to the intersection project; staff is losing track of top project priorities.

Council Member, Dick Olson directed staff to get more quotes and see what the numbers look like for discussion at a later date.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Potential Annexation / Library Expansion / Satellite Fire Station

City Administrator, Kim Downs addressed council as to what staff believe their priorities are with one of the being potential annexation to the north. In our earlier LOSST CIP spreadsheet staff had the annexation listed but at the time cost for water and sewer extension was not estimated. Staff included the numbers in the LOSST CIP and designated funds for discussion tonight.

City Engineer, John Bender provided the following information:

· The City has sewer and water in Pines at Turtle Creek and the Water Department is building a new well site on the east end of Fitzroy Road.  The new well has pressure to serve a long way.  There is 50 pounds of pressure in the possible future annexation area along North Center Point Road out to Midway Road.  Staff looked at running water lines and sewer lines to County Home Road and a pump station and pressure line back up the hill in the short term.  In the long term, another line would run the pump all the way out.  The cost includes pipe, pump, and reconstruction of Loggerhead Road.  $1.3 million takes the water and sewer pressure up to the short term area with an additional $350,000 for finishing the long term area. This annexation would provide the city out to 20 to 30 years for development expansion.
Mayor Theis stated staff wanted to get council’s thoughts before talking to property owners about annexation.  
Council Member, Dick Olson said the best way to get annexation is to put in water and sewer.  Olson felt staff needed to approach the property owners to let them know we want to install water and sewer and see if they want to annex, but we need to know they have intentions to develop the land.  Olson added to start discussion with the City of Robins on where the line limits are past County Home Road for annexation similar to our established 28E Agreement for annexation states.

City Administrator, Kim Downs stated the cost for annexation is $1 million to get started in this current budget year.  Downs asked for council direction on what comes first in designating LOSST funds for projects: the satellite fire station, library expansion or annexation.  Downs explained an additional $300,000 is budgeted for annexation for FY 15-16 and there is a $500,000 balance in the CIP but it is further out on the project list; need to make an adjustment to capture the fire station.  There is currently $100,000 in FY15 for plans and design for the satellite fire station, need to adjust to bring balance in, do not have room in FY 2015 for construction in current CIP.  FY15 CIP does not allow for the shifty of funds from project to project because the ones that are currently in FY15 have to stay, such as Dry Creek/Indian Creek Sewer Project with Cedar Rapids and the Town Center Intersection Improvements project.  Downs also requested the use of $500,000 from LOSST due to not receiving the ICAP grant to help pay for the intersection project. LOSST fund designation for this project will insure this project keeps moving. Downs also stated we can reapply for ICAPP funds and if we are awarded the second time around the $500,000 LOSST request can be r designated to another project.  
Downs said staff needs council guidance on the priority list because there are adjustments to make to the LOSST CIP/Regular CIP and the adjustments include shifting the library expansion.

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated he is not concerned with the library expansion because it will be at least two (2) to three (3) years,  FY 2016-2017 before they can get funding.  Bruns said Town Center comes first.

Council Member, Dick Olson added annexation is second priority.  Olson said he would like to have the satellite fire station but there is no reason it couldn’t be pushed out.  Council Member, Marty Bruns stated the Fire Department is also wanting a new fire truck and the Fire Chief needs to assist in making the determination on which is more important between the fire truck and satellite fire station.

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna stated she will compare the LOSST CIP to the current CIP to get the full picture.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding 2015-2024 Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) / 2014-2018 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP)
City Administrator, Kim Downs identified two (2) types of LOSST obligations as follows:

1. Revenue obligation – pledges only the actual future receipts.  This type of borrowing can be authorized by holding a hearing after 4/20 notice.  There is no court case ruling whether the LOSST revenue obligations count against the 5% constitutional debt limit.  The City could be a test case to try this out with the court system for a firm determination.  If the test case determines LOSST revenue debt obligation would not go against the City’s debt capacity, we could potentially borrow the whole $8,900,000 up front and have no limitation on what year to complete each project nor the dollar amount.

2. Pledging LOSST revenues as the first security but also providing a general obligation to back the pledge of revenues.  The General Obligation (GO) LOSST obligations require 10/20 notice, and there is the possibility of a petition for an election (reverse referendum).  The main reason to choose GO LOSST is because they tend to carry a lower interest cost.
If the City wants to do either revenue LOSST or GO LOSST obligations in an amount that would put the City over the constitutional debt limit there are two (2) choices:

1. Start the process and arrange a test case before issuing

2. Make payment of the obligations subject to annual appropriation

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained she talked to the City’s Bonding Attorney Mark Cory about options for LOSST bonding.  After consulting with another bond attorney that litigates, Mark Cory said the City could pay up to $50,000 for a determination.  Cory didn’t believe school districts could join the City because they are in a different section of the code as he originally thought.   The Iowa League could join the City on our behalf and a few larger cities who may be interested in a LOSST determination of whether those funds if borrowed against should be considered in the debt capacity configuration.  

Mark Cory volunteered to attend a meeting to talk to council and City staff about the full ramifications of a test case.  Mayor Theis said he would like to include Maggie and Larry Burger from Speer Financial in the meeting as well.

Theis discussed the possibility of borrowing $10 million and bonding over 20 years to hold payments as low as possible and use LOSST to pay off the debt.  Theis suggested designing five (5) or six (6) street projects to construct in a four (4) to five (5) year period with the money set aside for the projects.  Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna stated the money would have to be used in two (2) years and bonding over a 20 year period would still increase the levy.

City Administrator, Kim Downs added the City has to designate what we are bonding for when we using LOSST obligation bonds, revenue bonds are at a higher percentage rate of ½% above GO Bonds.
Council Member, Dick Olson stated he did not want to be a test case and spend legal fees for someone else’s benefit.  Olson said to keep $900,000 in reserves with 20% in contingency and continue on, “Spend what we earn don’t go out with $1 million in interest.”

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained the test case was looked at if needed to take care of the top three (3) priorities on the project list at a sooner date then what designated by fiscal year.  Downs added annual appropriation would give the ability to complete in a shorter amount of time.

Downs said the potential Northwest Territory park land was not in the project list, we have the buildings but not the land.  Downs said numbers are provided for fiber optics for City buildings and traffic lights on 18th Avenue with ImOn were given a cost of $30,000.  Downs asked council if they wanted traffic lights completed in FY 2016 or wait.
Council Member, Dick Olson said to put the project in the appropriate fiscal years.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:09 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.   Motion carried.
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